PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, April 28, 2009

Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, April 28, 2009 at 6:30 p.m. at Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman [arrived at 6:50 p.m.]

David F. Malaguti [arrived at 7:00 p.m.]

Kenneth A. Tavares 

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Call to Order

Selectman Tavares called the meeting to order at approximately 6:45 p.m., as Chairman Quintal and Vice Chairman Malaguti had not yet arrived.
Executive Session 
On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to enter executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Contract Negotiations).   By roll call: Machado – yes, Mahoney – yes, and Tavares – yes.  

Selectman Tavares noted that the Board would return to open session following the conclusion of executive session.

Return to Open Session

Upon conclusion of executive session, Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt

· Our House Services / Linda Ducrot (40 Russell Street) requested four (4) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for wine tasting dinners to be held from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. on the following dates: May 1, 2, 8, and 9, 2009.   Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved four (4) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses (as outlined above) for Our House Services / Linda Ducrot.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
One Day All Alcohol

· Plymouth Philharmonic / Chris Ford (11 North Street) requested a One Day All Alcohol License for a pre-show dinner to be held at the Plymouth Center for the Arts from 5:30 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. on May 9, 2009.  Plymouth Philharmonic is a non-profit organization.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day All Alcohol License (as outlined above) for Plymouth Philharmonic / Chris Ford.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved the minutes of the February 17, 2009 Selectmen’s Meeting.   Voted 5-0-0, approved. 
Naming of Walking Trails within Center Hill Preserve - The Board approved the naming of public walking trails within the Center Hill Preserve in honor of the following former citizens of Plymouth:

· Center Hill Preserve – East Trail: in honor of the late John Martini

· Center Hill Preserve – West Trail: in honor of the late Christine Reardon

[Note: The Community Preservation Committee put forth the request for naming these trails, and the Memorials Advisory Committee reviewed the request and recommended its approval.]
Public Comment

Paul Hapgood addressed the Board regarding Selectman Machado’s comments during the April 21, 2009 meeting with regard to the FY2010 budget.  He asked Selectman Machado if he had brought his proposal to reduce the FY2010 budget by $2 million before the Advisory & Finance Committee for review, to which Selectman Machado responded that he had not done so.   Selectman Machado reiterated his review of and concerns regarding the FY2010 budget and noted that he had brought his recommendations to the Town’s Finance Director.  Mr. Hapgood asked Selectman Machado for specific figures outlining where the $2 million in cuts would be made.  Selectman Machado answered that the Town Manager and Finance Director are responsible for making the specific decisions as to how budget cuts will be allocated.  Lastly, Mr. Hapgood advised Selectman Machado to use the podium when speaking politically.

Selectman Mahoney invited members of the Community Preservation Committee (“CPC”) to speak about the newly-named public walking trails (see Administrative Notes) within the Center Hill Preserve.  Joan Bartlett addressed the Board on behalf of the CPC and discussed the reasons for naming the trails in honor of the late Christine Reardon and the late John Martini, Plymouth citizens who were both very instrumental in advocating for the preservation of open space.

Spring Annual Town Meeting Articles

Article 17A
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money from available funds to fund a contract to assist the School Department in recovering Medicaid reimbursements, or take any other actions relative thereto.
Article 17B
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer from available funds, a sum of money to fund the transportation costs of out of district Agricultural Vocational students, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Gary Costin, School Business Administrator, provided information on Articles 17A and 17B which, he said, are annual articles that the School Department must bring forth to Town Meeting.  Because Plymouth does not offer agricultural programs, he explained, Article 17B addresses the School Department’s obligation to transport Plymouth’s nine out-of-district Agricultural Vocational students to other schools in Bristol and Norfolk County.    Article 17A, Mr. Costin said, refers to Medicaid reimbursements for medical services provided by the Schools to students.   Mr. Costin briefly discussed the services that the Schools provide and the extensive process by which staff must bill for them.  
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 17A to the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 17B to the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Airport Master Plan – Discussion

Chairman Quintal took the agenda items out of order and invited the Airport Commission to speak on the Plymouth Municipal Airport Master Plan.
Walter Morrison, chairman of the Airport Commission, introduced the discussion on the Airport Master Plan and turned the presentation over to fellow commissioner, Paul Worcester.  

Mr. Worcester reviewed a brief history of the Master Plan revision process that has been underway for over a year.   He referenced the vote taken by the Airport Commission on April 2, 2009 to include in the revision to the Master Plan the proposal to extend both runways each to a length of 5,000 feet.  The Commission, he said, was advised by Selectman Tavares to reconsider its vote in the interest of being more inclusive, and, as such, it took a recent vote to rescind the vote of April 2nd, in the interest of seeking further input from the Town, its residents, and State officials. 

Chairman Quintal noted, for the record, that Carver’s Board of Selectmen was invited to attend the Airport Master Plan discussion.  The Carver selectmen could not attend, he said, because of a conflict with their own meeting schedule.  Chairman Quintal and Selectman Machado each noted their inclination to add more seats on the Commission for neighboring residents of the Airport.  Selectman Mahoney and Selectman Tavares stated that they would like to talk further with the Commission and gather more input from residents before making the decision to expand the number of seats on the Commission.  At Chairman Quintal’s request, Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi noted that she would discuss the composition and membership of the Airport Commission with the Airport Manager and bring the matter back before the Board.  Chairman Quintal then opened the discussion to public comment.
Plymouth resident David Ducell explained to the Board that he supported his family while working at the Plymouth Municipal Airport for many years.   Plymouth’s Airport has grown—while other airports have stagnated—because of the dedication and intelligence of the current members of the Commission, he said.

West Plymouth resident Fred Guerrero expressed his belief that the Commission made a hasty and one-sided decision to vote the extension of the runways to 5,000 feet, despite protest from many neighboring residents.   He questioned why the Town would have allowed citizens to construct homes and businesses in such a dense fashion around the Airport if it was not safe for planes to land and take off on the current runways, as laid out.  Mr. Guerrero offered his sentiment that businesses and jobs at the Airport should not outweigh the quality of life of Plymouth residents. 
Patrick Ellis of Precinct 13 explained that, as a Town employee at the Airport, he has witnessed the business growth, positive changes, and fiscal balance that have taken place under the supervision of the Commissioners, making Plymouth’s Airport one of the best of its kind.  While acknowledging the sentiments of those who have expressed opposition to the runway expansion, he stated his belief that these citizens should not be considered representative of all West Plymouth residents.  Commercial pilots will come to Plymouth based on customer need, not on runway length, Mr. Ellis said; extension of the runways will simply enhance safety.

Ken Laytin of South Meadow Road thanked the Board for listening to the concerns that he and many neighboring residents of the Airport have expressed regarding the extension of the runways.  The Commission, he said, needs to know that it has a responsibility to the community as well as to the Airport.  Mr. Laytin discussed his service as Airport Commissioner years ago and his concerns regarding the previous extension that was undertaken during his tenure as a Commissioner.   The Town allowed developers to build houses and zoned the areas around the Airport to for churches, pre-schools, and athletic fields, he noted; as such, he said, West Plymouth residents and establishments should have something to say about the behavior of its neighbor.  Mr. Laytin expressed his belief that the Airport Commission has ignored the concerns raised by neighbors with regard to the runway expansion proposal, and he shared some of his research findings on other airport runways throughout the State and the various types of jets that use them.
Seeing no further comment from the public, Chairman Quintal called for a five minute break to prepare for the next item on the agenda.
FY2010 Water & Sewer Rates

Chairman Quintal reconvened the meeting and Ms. Arrighi introduced the discussion on the proposed changes to the Town’s water & sewer rates for FY2010.  Ms. Arrighi discussed the research and analyses conducted in the course of formulating the recommendation to implement an increase to the sewer rates (no increase was proposed for the water rates).  Without this increase, she explained, the subsidy from the General Fund will increase to nearly $1 million, thus requiring further significant cuts to the FY2010 budget and, thus, resulting in the loss of several more staff positions.  Ms. Arrighi referenced an e-mail from Doug Gardner of Pioneer Consulting in which he outlined rate increase projections for FY2011 if the Board does not implement proposed rate increases for FY2010.    
The Board took the opportunity to ask questions and share comments on the proposed FY2010 water & sewer rates.   

Selectman Tavares questioned whether the Town’s employees have expressed a willingness to make any concessions on salary increases to offset the Town’s FY2010 budgetary challenges, minimize rate increases, and prevent layoffs.  Ms. Arrighi explained that, to date, the unions have not approached her with any proposed options to prevent layoffs.  Staff members in the sewer department are already at their top step, however, and, hence, a wage freeze would have no effect upon the rates, she clarified.   
Vice Chairman Malaguti expressed concern for the loss of more staff positions if sewer services cannot be sustained by the current rates.  In 2004, he said, the Town suffered a major diminution of staff that has yet to be restored; further reductions in the Town’s workforce would then have a significant impact on services.   Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that, as a sewer customer, he is not pleased with the increase, but the Town, he said, cannot continue to take money from its unused levy capacity and Stabilization Fund in order to subsidize the Sewer Enterprise Fund.

Selectman Mahoney stated that he is willing to hold his decision on the rate increase for one more week in order to hear further information on the Town’s plans to expand the sewer infrastructure along (the old) Route 44.
A brief discussion ensued regarding the Town’s sewer connection fees and the cost to extend the sewer infrastructure.  Chairman Quintal noted that the Board appeared willing to wait a week on the decision to collect further information.  Ms. Arrighi reiterated that salary concessions from the unions will have no effect on the sewer rates, and there will be no changes to her presentation regarding the proposed sewer rates at the next meeting.   

Chairman Quintal opened the presentation to public comment.

Mary Henry, Town Meeting Representative from Precinct 3, noted that water & sewer customers are already paying $220 more annually ($50 for water and $170 for sewer) since the Town’s decision to implement base service fees for FY2009.   She urged the Board to consider the strain that another increase would place on households and families in Precincts 1, 2, 3, and 4 (those districts that are on the Town’s water & sewer system).  
Linda Benezra reminded the Board that a delay in the decision on the sewer rates would prevent the Finance Department from presenting a completed budget in time for constituents to adequately prepare for Town Meeting on June 1, 2009.   Ms. Benezra noted that she was speaking as an individual citizen and not as a representative of the Advisory & Finance Committee.
Tom Danner announced that he was informed, earlier during the day, that the hours for his position in the Engineering Department would be reduced to 30 per week due to the FY2010 budget cuts.   As a North Plymouth resident and a 20-year employee of the Town, he said, he has an intimate knowledge of the cost, functions, infrastructure, and problems related to the water & sewer program.  He discussed the challenge that the reduction in hours will pose to him and his family and urged the Board to consider those who have dedicated so many years to service with the Town.

Robert Bielan of Manomet offered his recommendations to add more customers on the Town’s water & sewer infrastructure and prevent significant rate increases.   A mandate on connections for streets that qualify, the offering of rate incentives, and the designation of betterment areas were all suggestions offered by Mr. Bielan that the Town could implement as proactive measures towards resolving the sewer rate issue. 

Lynne Barrett, the Town’s Finance Director, echoed Ms. Arrighi’s statement that a week’s delay in making a decision to raise the sewer rates will not solve the problem at hand.  The Finance Department and the Advisory & Finance Committee have a responsibility to issue a completed budget in a specific timeline for Town Meeting Representatives as well as for employees, who may be affected by any additional cuts that may result from the Board’s decision.   Ms. Barrett acknowledged the significance of the previous increase to water & sewer rates for FY2009 but noted that the lowest-tier ratepayers will only see an increase of approximately 2-3% for FY2010, if the new rates are approved.  Ms. Barrett outlined her assessment of the decisions and economic factors leading up to the current deficit challenges with the Sewer Enterprise Fund: debt service on the treatment facility, the reluctance to make incremental rate increases, the cost to expand municipal sewer infrastructure, and the economic influence on new connections.  She urged the Board to refrain from delaying its decision on the proposed rate increase.
Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to accept staff’s recommendation to increase the sewer rates as previously outlined.  Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion.
Selectman Mahoney referenced the presentation made by former DPW Director Roger Hammond on the strategies and costs related to expanding the Town’s sewer infrastructure.    The Town must pursue the sewer expansion, he said, to prevent the Board and the ratepayers from facing this issue again.

A brief discussion ensued between Chairman Quintal and Ms. Barrett regarding the County’s water bill and the revenue that the Town lost while Veolia would not accept septage at the Wastewater Treatment Facility.   Chairman Quintal questioned whether there will be any money available through the Federal Economic Stimulus Act for the Town to expand its sewer infrastructure.

Seeing no further discussion, the Board voted upon Vice Chairman Malaguti’s motion to accept staff’s recommendation to increase the sewer rates as previously outlined (noted below).  Voted 3-2, approved, with Selectman Tavares and Selectman Machado casting the opposing votes.
Approved FY2010 Water Rates (no changes from previous year)
Minimum Charge

$25.00 (no consumption in minimum)

0 – 3,000 cubic feet

$1.16 per 100 cubic feet

3,000 – 9,000 cubic feet
$1.64 per 100 cubic feet

Over 9,000 cubic feet

$1.96 per 100 cubic feet

Approved FY2010 Sewer Rates (new rates, as recommended)

Minimum Charge

$85.00 (no consumption in minimum)

0 – 3,000 cubic feet

$3.98 per 100 cubic feet

3,000 – 9,000 cubic feet
$5.39 per 100 cubic feet

Over 9,000 cubic feet

$6.34 per 100 cubic feet

Chairman Quintal stated for the record that his approval of the sewer increase was motivated by his intent to prevent any further employee layoffs.

FY2010 Solid Waste Program / Transfer Station Fees

Ms. Arrighi reviewed the recommendations made by the Department of Public Works and the Finance Department for FY2010 transfer station fees:
Single Rate Structure – All Users
$164

Split Rate – General 


$178

Split Rate – Senior (25% discount) 
$134

Recycling 



$  12

Linda Benezra addressed the Board on behalf of the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (“SWAC”) to note that the committee has reviewed and endorsed these proposed transfer station rates.  The senior rate has been held at a lower amount for many years while the general rate has increased repeatedly, she said, and, thus, the members of SWAC agreed that a fixed 25% discount differential between the senior and regular rate is fair and can be maintained each year, so that one rate does not become inordinately disproportionate to the other.  

Selectman Machado noted that he has talked to some seniors who believe this split rate differential is fair, as the senior rate has not been raised at the same magnitude as that of the general rate during the past 4-5 years.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to implement new transfer station rates as follows: General Rate - $178; Senior Rate - $134 (a split rate, with seniors receiving a 25% discount differential from the General Rate).  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Spring Annual Town Meeting Articles

Article 7A
To see what action the Town will take to provide a reserve fund and to determine what sums of money the Town will raise and appropriate, including appropriations from available funds, toward defraying charges and expenses of the Town, including water, sewer, solid waste and airport enterprises and debt and interest, for the ensuing twelve month period beginning July 1, 2009, or take any other action relative thereto. 
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Ms. Arrighi noted that she and the Finance Director had previously reviewed the budget with the Selectmen and the School Committee during the Board’s April 14, 2009 meeting.  The budget presented at that time, she said, was based on a complete salary freeze to prevent loss of staff, but because the Town’s unions have not agreed to the freeze by this date, step/merit increases have been reinstated, resulting in staff reductions.  Ms. Arrighi reviewed the list of staff and hour reductions that were necessary in order to balance the FY2010 budget.  Ms. Arrighi recommended that the Board approve the FY2010 budget with the changes outlined within her memo to the Board, dated April 26, 2009.

Chairman Quintal and Selectman Machado posed some brief questions to Ms. Arrighi regarding retirements and the uncertainty of State Aid.   As discussion came to a close, Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend Article 7A to the Annual Town Meeting with the changes outlined by the Acting Town Manager.  Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion.  Voted 3-2-0, approved, with Selectman Tavares and Selectman Machado casting the opposing votes. 
Article 7B
To see what action the Town will take to determine what sums of money the Town will raise and appropriate, including appropriations from available funds, toward defraying charges and expenses of the Town for the water enterprise and debt and interest, for the ensuing twelve month period beginning July 1, 2009, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Article 7C
To see what action the Town will take to determine what sums of money the Town will raise and appropriate, including appropriations from available funds, toward defraying charges and expenses of the Town for the sewer enterprise and debt and interest, for the ensuing twelve month period beginning July 1, 2009, or take any other action relative thereto. 
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Article 7D
To see what action the Town will take to determine what sums of money the Town will raise and appropriate, including appropriations from available funds, toward defraying charges and expenses of the Town for the solid waste enterprise and debt and interest, for the ensuing twelve month period beginning July 1, 2009, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Article 7E
To see what action the Town will take to determine what sums of money the Town will 
raise and appropriate, including appropriations from available funds, toward defraying charges and expenses of the Town for the airport enterprise and debt and interest, for the ensuing twelve month period beginning July 1, 2009, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Ms. Arrighi noted that no changes were made to Articles 7B – 7E other than the reinstatement of step/merit increases, as she noted in her previous presentation.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Articles 7B, 7C, 7D, and 7E to the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  

Article 8
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of departmental equipment for the various departments substantially as follows: 

	A
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Cemetery-52" Scag Hydro Mower (*)

	B
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Parks-72" Husler Mower (*)

	C
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Parks-61" 3-Wheel Mower (*)

	D
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Parks-22" Push Mower (*)

	E
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Parks-Powered Fertilizer Spreader

	F
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Parks-Storage Container

	G
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Parks-Overhead Doors (*)

	H
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Rec-Boat Zone Buoys w/ Anchors (*)

	I
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Rec-Swimming Area Line Markers (*)

	J
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Rec-New Signage for Beaches

	K
	DPW-Operations
	Highway Small Equipment Trailer (*)

	L
	DPW-Operations
	Highway-Vinyl Laminator & Accessories

	M
	DPW-Operations
	Highway-Storage Containers (*)

	N
	DPW-Operations
	Maintenance-TOB Stair Treads (*)

	O
	DPW-Operations
	Maintenance-Town Radios (*)

	P
	DPW-Operations
	Maintenance-Security Gate Pt 2 (*)

	Q
	DPW-Operations
	Maintenance-Repairs to Center Hill Reserve (*)

	R
	DPW-Operations
	Maintenance-TOB Bathroom Faucets (*)

	S
	DPW-Operations
	Maintenance-Replace Information Booth Fixtures (*)

	T
	DPW-Operations
	Maintenance-Replace Front Doors (*)

	U
	DPW-Operations
	Maintenance-Fire Station Repairs (*)

	V
	DPW-Utilities
	Water-Overhead Doors

	W
	Finance-Treasurer/Collector
	Office Renovations

	X
	Fire
	Task Force Tip Nozzles (*)

	Y
	Fire
	Wascomat Washers

	Z
	Fire
	Survival Suits (*)

	AA
	Fire
	Vogel Greaser

	BB
	Fire
	Testing of Tower One & Ground Ladders

	CC
	Fire
	Station 5 Air Conditioner

	DD
	Fire
	Station 1 Fire Alarm System (*)

	EE
	Fire
	Rehab Engine 9 Steering Box

	FF
	Fire
	Rehab Engine 10 Tank Cradle & Engine

	GG
	Fire
	Computer and AVL

	HH
	Harbor Master
	115hp Outboard Motor (*)

	II
	Harbor Master
	40hp Outboard Motor (*)

	JJ
	Information Technology
	GIS Parcel Layer Adjustment

	KK
	Information Technology
	Desktop PC's (*)

	LL
	Information Technology
	Network Printers (*)

	MM
	Library 
	Duplicator & Accessories (*)

	NN
	Police
	Marked Cruiser (*)

	OO
	Police
	PickUp Truck (*)

	PP
	Police
	Unmarked 4x4


or take any other action relative thereto.
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Ms. Arrighi explained that Article 8 represents all departmental equipment, furnishings, and repairs that do not fall under Capital Outlay Expenditure guidelines.  When the Town received word that State Aid would be cut, she explained, Department and Division Heads were asked to revisit and reprioritize their requests.  Ms. Arrighi reported that she and the Finance Director have recommended $352,063 of the requests be approved.  She outlined the sources from which Article 8 will be funded and reviewed the entire list of equipment, furnishings, and repairs. 

Selectman Machado and Selectman Tavares posed some brief questions regarding repairs to the Cedarville Fire Station (which was not an item included in Article 8) and the office renovations in the Collector’s Office, respectively.  Ms. Arrighi and Ms. Barrett provided responses and no further discussion ensued.  

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 8 to the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  
Article 9
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of departmental buildings and/or equipment and/or capital facilities for various departments of the Town and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:
	Project

Number
	Department or Sponsor
	Project Description

	1
	Emergency Management
	New Emergency Operations Center

	2
	School Department 
	School Building Repair Program

	3
	School Department
	School Building Renovations

	4
	Finance Department
	MUNIS Software HR/PR Module

	5
	Police Department 
	Duty Weapon Replacement 

	6
	DPW – Parks & Forestry
	Fresh Pond Park Rehabilitation 

	7
	Fire Department 
	Replace Fire Fighting Structural Gear

	8
	Fire Department 
	Equipment to Build Tanker Truck #3

	9
	DPW- Maintenance/Bldg. 
	Town Building Repair Program

	10
	Finance Department
	IT Master Plan Implementation – Phase 5

	11
	School Department
	Computers & Connectivity 

	12
	Fire Department 
	Replace 1982 Farra Rescue Truck

	13
	DPW- Maintenance/Fleet 
	Town Vehicle & Equipment Replacement Program

	14
	School Department
	School Vehicle & Equipment Replacement Program

	15
	Planning & Development
	Downtown Design Guidelines

	16
	DPW-Engineering
	Standish Avenue Roadway Improvements – Phase 1

	17
	Police Department 
	Replace Radio Comparator & Satellite Receiver

	18
	DPW-Cemetery 
	Computerize Records & Maps

	19
	DPW- Engineering
	Drainage Town Wide

	20
	DPW – Engineering
	Court Street & Samoset Street Intersection

	21
	DPW – Engineering
	Samoset Street & Marc Drive Signal Easement

	22
	DPW – Environmental Mgmt.
	Stephens Field 21E Phase 1 Assessment 

	23
	DPW-Recreation
	Manomet Recreation Area Expansion Master Plan

	24
	DPW-Engineering
	Billington Street Sidewalk

	25
	DPW Utilities – Sewer
	Sewer System Improvements

	26
	DPW Utilities – Water
	Water Distribution System Improvements

	27
	DPW Utilities – Water
	Rehabilitate Cedarville Reservoir


or take any other action relative thereto.
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Ms. Barrett provided information on Article 9, relating to Capital Outlay Expenditure projects, which are reviewed and ranked by the Town’s Capital Outlay Expenditure Committee (“COEC”).   She and the Acting Town Manager, she said, reviewed the list of rankings and whittled the list of projects from a total of more than $20 million in requests to $7,417,747 in approved projects.  Ms. Barrett reviewed a the list of projects outlined in Article 9 along with each corresponding cost and funding source.

Selectman Mahoney posed some brief questions to Ms. Arrighi with regard to the Emergency Operations Center project and Responsible Contractor Laws.   Seeing no further discussion, Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend Article 9 to the Annual Town Meeting.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted 5-0-0 in favor.  

Article 11
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to fund a household hazardous waste collection day or other activity, or take any other action relative thereto. 
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Ms. Arrighi explained that Article 11 is the annual article representing the two Household Hazardous Waste Collections that the Town provides to residents (one in the Fall and one in the Spring).  The program, she explained, has been reorganized so that no resident is turned away based on the limits of the budget.  Ms. Arrighi noted that staff is recommending $75,000 be set aside, via Article 11, for the Household Hazardous Waste Collections.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 11 to the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.  [Note: Selectman Tavares stepped out of the meeting briefly and was not available to participate in this vote.]
Article 14
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer from available funds a sum of money to the Stabilization Fund, as authorized by the provisions of G.L. c.40, §5B as amended, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Ms. Barrett explained that the Town’s Certified Free Cash for the General Fund has been determined at $1,961,063.   Her recommendation, she said, is to use $1,198,747 of the Free Cash for Article 9 capital projects and place the remaining $762,316 into the Stabilization Fund.  This year, Ms. Barrett explained, the Town will use $2 million from the Stabilization fund towards debt service for FY2010.  
Selectman Machado stated that he would like the Town to reduce its projected revenue figures from 95% of the previous year’s actual figures to 75%.   Selectman Mahoney inquired about the Finance Director’s policy on the use of the Stabilization Fund.  Ms. Barrett reported that she is developing a policy on the use of Enterprise and Stabilization funds which she hopes to present to the acting Town Manager, Selectmen, and Advisory & Finance Committee by the end of the Summer.
In response to a question from Vice Chairman Malaguti regarding Selectman Machado’s suggestion on revenue projections, Ms. Barrett explained that the figures she has used to project the FY2010 budget have been conservative.  The estimates that she has made, she said, have been based on worst-case scenarios and have been more conservative than that of the figures projected by the State’s House Ways & Means Committee.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 14 to the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Old Business Letters New Business

Old Business

Watercourse Road – Vice Chairman Malaguti again expressed concern about the condition of Watercourse Road over the Town’s water main.  He asked that the DPW look into this matter as soon as possible.

Crematory Open House – Selectman Mahoney reminded the public that citizens may view the Town’s newly-constructed crematory in the Vine Hills Cemetery during an open house to be held on Saturday, May 2, 2009 from 10:00 a.m. to noon.
Search for New DPW Director – Chairman Quintal inquired for an update on the status of the search for a new Director of Public Works.  Ms. Arrighi reported that the Town is currently conducting its first round of interviews with finalists from the candidate pool.  
Water, Sewer, & Infrastructure – Chairman Quintal asked that Ms. Arrighi schedule a presentation and discussion on the expansion of the Town’s sewer infrastructure, as Selectman Mahoney had mentioned earlier during the meeting.  Chairman Quintal also requested additional information on the County’s water bill.
New Business
High Cliff Beach Area – Selectman Machado expressed concern that the access gate to the High Cliff Beach area in North Plymouth has been closed, recently.  He asserted that this access is related to the Holmes Field Preserve and should be open to residents.

Support for Event Overtime – Chairman Quintal noted that the Town’s current inability to absorb the municipal overtime costs associated with special events has placed a burden on many of the community’s event promoters.   He asked the Board to support him in his request that the Visitor Services Board and the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation assist these promoters with overtime funding.   No objections were made to Chairman Quintal’s request.
Executive Session
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn the public portion of its meeting and enter executive session at approximately 9:50 p.m. pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraphs 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session following the conclusion of executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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